
TOWN of PORTOLA VALLEY
Town Hall: 765 Portola Road, Portola Valley, CA 94028 
Tel: (650) 851-1700 Fax: (650) 851-4677


June 21, 2023

TRAILS AND PATHS COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES 
Glossary:
BPTS: Bicycle, Pedestrian, Traffic Safety Committee
Midpen: Mid-Peninsula Regional Open Space 
SRTS: Safe Routes to Schools
TC: Portola Valley Town Council
T&PC: Trails and Paths Committee
WFPD: Woodside Fire Protection District

1. CALL TO ORDER & ROLL CALL
The meeting was called to order at 9:02 by Chair Fred Leach
Roll Call
	Member
	Attending in Person
	Attending via Zoom
	Absent

	Fred Leach, Chair
	✓
	
	

	Gary Hanning, Vice Chair
	✓
	
	

	Liz Babb, Secretary
	✓
	
	

	Joe Coleman
	
	
	✓

	Jacquelyn Davis
	✓
	
	

	Alex Doherty
	✓ (left at 10:05
	
	

	Barb Eckstein
	
	
	✓

	Ellie Ferrari
	✓
	
	

	Susan Gold
	✓
	
	



Also present: H. Young, Interim Town Manager and Public Works Director; J. Hasko (Town Council Liaison), Kristi Corley (member of the public)
2. ORAL COMMUNICATIONS FOR ITEMS NOT ON THE AGENDA
None

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Tabled because minutes were not attached to agenda. Next meeting need to approve April AND June minutes. 
Follow Up: F. Leach to ensure both sets of minutes are attached to next agenda.

4. OLD BUSINESS:
Horse Fair Recap
Considered huge success with ~ 400 attendees
Many committee members attended.
Next Fair is May 18, 2024 although this still needs to be approved to get on Town Calendar. 
Follow Up:  E. Ferrari to shepard process of approval and sign-off to get date on Town calendar.
Baseball field was not closed and this caused a problem. Games had been rescheduled due to rainouts. Need to be careful of this for next year.  Some game attendees were upset about parking issues. 
23/24 Budget submitted by TPC shows an increase request to $10k (from $6k)
Trail Conditions, Work, and Budget for May 2023
Work has been focused on trail repair and mowing. Working on path in Town Center by playground. Wildflowers are avoided when mowing. Negotiations with WFPD re timing of mowing.
Issue with repair work on Sausal. 
Follow Up: H. Young to find out who did repair on Sausal. Should have been done with base rock.
Met with FEMA to discuss reimbursements for repairs necessitated by storms.
Follow Up: H. Young 2022/2023 End of Year Fiscal Budget update at August Meeting 

Tabled to July meeting - Public works active at Sausal Trail and Nathorst. H. Young asked for resident help in fixing / improving trails. Email H. Young to help.
Follow Up: F. Leach and H. Young to discuss either a Community Work day for trails or an “Adopt a Trail” approach for residents who have trails near their property. Will report back to full committee with approach.

Specific Property Issues:
Fawn Trail - G. Hanning sent letter to L. Russell asking for help in enforcement of parking ordinances. F. Leach and H. Young were copied. G. Hanning has not heard back yet.
Follow Up: F. Leach to discuss interim actions. F. Leach to ask Corey Stocker to put information in Town newsletter.

Tabled to July Meeting: Golden Hills and Fawn Lane Building projects - in general there is an enforcement issue regarding parking and landscaping on these trails. We need to get residents involved. 
Follow Up: F. Leach to agendize “Trails Enforcement Issues” for discussion at either a regular T&PC meeting or a special meeting. Should be advertised on the PV Forum to encourage resident attendance and engagement to discuss solutions.

31 Santa Maria: L. Babb included Assessor Map to H. Young and entire committee in April minutes. It shows a path on the property that the elderly homeowner indicated was an “easement” or that she would be open to an easement so that the town could service this “informal trail” that is used by residents frequently but is not kept up. 
Follow Up: H. Young to explain to entire committee the process for researching and setting in motion a project to add a new trail to the system at another meeting.

Trails Archive
L. Babb reported that J. Hasko will discuss any legal issues with the Town interim attorney before the July meeting. 
Follow Up: J. Hasko to discuss Trail Archive project with interim Town Attorney

Trail Closures:
Two issues - (1) how do we get notifications for impromptu trail closures out to residents? And (2) how and where do we list formal trails closures on the website - currently old info on Trails and Paths page 
Follow Up: Follow Up: F. Leach to research if we can send updates to people who have signed up for Trails and Paths eNotices. (Anyone can sign up  can sign up for eNotices on the Town website for the Trails and Paths Committee here.)

Follow Up: A. Doherty and J. Davis met to begin discussions on new Trails and Paths webpage on the Town website might look like and bring to Committee to review. The Town would then review and could put into action and it could include better Trail closure info.

Alpine Trail / Safe Route to School Subcommittee
Creating a Hillbrook trail strategy to turn it into multi-use is tabled for now due to higher priorities.
Sausal Trail issue between Cherokee Court and Sausal Drive: L. Babb obtained full copy of 1905 Deed from County Recorder’s office. H. Young passed to Land Surveyor who verbally made a statement that it does not appear to allow multi-use and is deeded to a specific homeowner. G. Hanning asked that there be an opinion in writing so he can go to the current homeowners (Whites, Katzs and one other) who appear to be very open to a new easement for this part of the trail. Who will pay for easement? Need an estimate. 
Follow Up: H. Young to get Land surveyor opinion in writing and pass to Committee specifically G. Hanning. 

 Flashing Beacon at Alpine Hills Tennis Club update: H. Young indicated that project is still on track for design finish end June, then it goes out to bid with construction this summer. First day of school is late August. 
Follow Up: H. Young to update Committee at July meeting on progress. 

Physical improvements to trails that have been requested to improve safety for SRTS trails - update needed.
Follow Up: A. Doherty to update Committee at July meeting with progress on trail improvements that were asked for in January.

Alpine Trail between Portola and Los Traincos Safety Improvements - update: Committee concerned with publishing SRTS map update without this area addressed. 
Need quick answer regarding bikes being allowed to be walked on non-multi-use trails, specifically this part of Alpine Trail. There are tons of kids walking on this trail between 2:30 and 4:30 when school is in session. We need some sort of interim solution.
Follow Up: H. Young to determine if walking bikes is allowed and report back to committee by July meeting. 

Need a public meeting to discuss priority of improving this part of the trail with residents of Portola Valley to open trail up to bikers. Need equestrian participation and engagement as well as parents of school age children biking and walking this part of the trail. 
Follow Up: F. Leach to work with J Hasko to see if BPT&S would like to hold a joint public meeting on the future of Alpine Trail. 

Trail Sign Maintenance: (please see April minutes for full follow ups). Tabled to July meeting. Maps Sub-committee needs help from other members to make this happen.
Code Enforcement for Trail Infractions - update:  
G. Hanning waiting to hear back from L. Russell regarding G. Hanning and J. Coleman being able to attend ASCC meetings (goal: to identify projects where trail system is impacted).
Follow Up: G. Hanning to update committee in July Meeting.

Prescriptive Easements: H. Young reported that these are very difficult to obtain and should not be seen as a something that we would want to pursue regarding trail issues unless it was a last resort.

Digitizing Old Maps - update: G. Hanning asked for digitized copies of the handwritten maps from Tom Vlasic and George Nader (sp?). Many easements are marked up on these maps.
Follow Up: L. Babb to go to meet with H. Young to see if she can get these digitized easily for Committee archives.

New Public Map Update - 
At the April meeting, L. Babb was asked to to repackage the draft Town Council resolution that had been created to clearly show (1) changes to Trail usage designations for each trail, (2) changes from 2007 resolution and (3) include copy of 2007 resolution and 2007 Trail map and old SRTS map. This was resubmitted to H. Young and J. Hasko for review. 

Follow Up: H. Young will review the document and provide feedback to the Maps subcommittee by the July meeting so we can move forward with the map. H. Young will highlight any remaining issues he sees (we have already received feedback from him and made the changes required). This would be for final sign off. 

At the April meeting, J. Hasko agreed to meet with Town Attorney C. Silver and ask how best to package the effort for the TC vote and how the resolution should actually read. In the interim, Silver resigned and a new interim Town Attorney was appointed. J. Hasko and H. Young met with her to get her up to speed. As an outcome of that meeting, J. Hasko asked for a follow up document showing only the trails where usage changes were in question. She would then meet with the ITA to discuss those specific trails as well as how to package the resolution for Town Council approval. Discussion ensued on specifically whether or not the entire TC had to approve the new map.

Follow Up: L. Babb to provide revised document; J. Hasko to meet with ITA before July committee meeting and provide guidance back to the committee on the process for map approval. 

Committee structure - update: F. Leach and G. Hanning discussed possibility of somehow changing our structure so we are not under the Brown Act. They advised that this would not be a good idea overall and we are staying with the Brown Act rules.
This means if you attend a meeting via zoom, you must let the Town Clerk know before the agenda comes out that you will be attending via zoom, and this location must be accessible and the address will be published in the agenda.

Town Council priorities presentation from J. Hasko.
Follow up: J. Hasko to present at July Meeting. 

Town Hike update:
Follow Up: Town Hike will be discussed at July Meeting

5. NEW BUSINESS:
Budget Approval: the submitted budget was approved unanimously by the Committee (L. Babb motioned, G. Hanning Seconded)
ADJOURNMENT
The meeting was adjourned at 10:50 AM. (G. Hanning motioned, E. Ferrari seconded). Next meeting July 19, 2023.

============================================================
List of Items to Agendize at upcoming meetings:

No specific date:
- Trails Enforcement Issues (should also be advertised on Portola Valley forum to encourage public discussion/attendance)

- H. Young to explain to entire committee the process for researching and setting in motion a project to add a new trail to the system at another meeting.

July:
- Trail Sign Maintenance sub-committee and effort to create process for current issues (see April minutes for full description)

- J. Hasko to present on Town Council 23/24 priorities.

- Town Hike


August: 
- 2022/2023 End of Year Fiscal Budget update by H. Young at August Meeting 

